Town of Haw River

Town Council Meeting

Monday, June 6, 2016
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, June 6, 2016 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Jeff Fogleman, Kelly Allen, and Steve Lineberry
Council Members Absent: n/a
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Clerk Melanie Eveker, Attorney Gil Frazier
Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Consent Agenda
The Council considered approval of minutes from the May 2, 2016 regular meeting and the May 23, 2016 special meeting.
Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented. Motion carried 5-0.
Public Hearing

7:03 pm
The Town Council held a public hearing regarding the 2016-2017 proposed budget for the Town of Haw River to receive public input.

Manager Earp provided an overview of the proposed 2016-2017 budget.

7:16 pm 

The Mayor opened the public hearing. 

Councilmember Lineberry asked that staff take advantage of any and all available training opportunities, specifically in departments that don’t seem to be utilizing the funding provided to them for training. Councilmember Lineberry then inquired as to who provides the testing of the fire hoses. Manager Earp informed him that hose testing is done in house.

No members of the public chose to speak and the Mayor closed the public hearing at 7:22 pm.

Council then confirmed with the attorney that it would be appropriate to go ahead and vote on the proposed 2016-2017 budget if they so chose. 

Councilmember Lovette then made a motion to approve the Town of Haw River Budget Ordinance for 2016-2017. Motion carried 5-0. 

New Business
7:29 pm
The Town Council considered options for approval concerning the Town’s Major Medical, Property and Liability and Worker’s Compensation insurance coverage for the 2016-2017 fiscal year. 
Councilmember Lineberry recused himself for the major medical discussion and vote. Manager Earp reviewed the insurance renewal proposals with the Council. David Moore, the current insurance broker for the Town spoke briefly to the council regarding the differences between his proposed plan and the plan from the NCLM on the table. Following review and discussion of all options, the following motions were made:
Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the NCLM’s Med 200 20/30 C major medical plan with the setup of a Medical Expense Reimbursement Plan and bank account to fund $1500 per employee/retiree towards the higher deductible and out of pocket expense. Motion carried 4-0.
Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve renewal of Property & Liability coverage with the Interlocal Risk Financing Fund of the NC with the estimated final premium of $23,106. Motion carried 5-0.

Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve renewal of Worker’s Compensation coverage with the NC Interlocal Risk Management Agency with the estimated final premium of $39,333. Motion carried 5-0.

Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve renewal of vision, dental, life, and short term disability coverage with the Municipal Insurance Trust of North Carolina with all rates remaining the same as the current fiscal year. Motion carried 5-0.

7:56pm

The Town Council considered for approval the Audit Contract with Winston, Williams, Creech, Evans & Company, LLP to perform the 2015-2016 audit.
Manager Earp stated that Winston Williams Creech and Evans was recently approved by Council for a three year audit contract with the Town of Haw River. He also stated each individual yearly contract does need to be approved annually by the Council and the LGC.
Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the contract with Winston Williams Creech and Evans for performance of the 2015-2016 audit. Motion carried 5-0.

7:58 pm

The Town Council considered for approval the 2016 Recycling Grant contract with NCDEQ.
The Town of Haw River staff had submitted a Curbside/Parks Recycling Expansion Grant Application with NCDEQ. The grant application was submitted in February of this year. Public Services had requested funds to enable recycling receptacles to be placed in parks and also increase recycling containers to increase household served. The project cost is $10,448.50 (grant funding of $8,390.80 and Town fund of $2,097.70). The application for funding was approved. Although the original grant was with the anticipation of providing recycling services to a mobile home park, there are new housing opportunities coming to Haw River that should satisfy the requirements of the grant and NCDEQ has approved moving forward with the grant.
Following discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the contract with NCDEQ for the Curbside/Parks Recycling Expansion Grant. Motion carried 5-0.
7:59 pm
The Town Council reviewed and considered for approval the plans and permit regarding the removal of the Granite Mill dam remnants from the Haw River by American Waterways.
Manager Earp informed the Council that staff has been notified by Alamance County and American Waterways that there is a project slated to remove the Granite Mill dam remnant in the Haw River adjacent to Red Slide Park. The dam removal is part of a larger project to increase accessibility and to make travel easier on the Haw River. The project is needed to make the river more user friendly for conoes and kayaks. It will also help with the flood elevation and will help to stabilize the banks around the canoe access. This project is funded without the use of any town funds and the County is asking that the Council sign off on the removal since it seems that the dam is part of the park property. Manager Earp also noted that a flood plain permit application will go through the Town because this demolition affects Town flood plains.
Following discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the Alamance County and American Waterways removal of the Granite Mill dam remnants at Red Slide Park at no cost to the Town. Motion carried 5-0.
8:09 pm

The Town Council reviewed and considered a draft of an option to purchase regarding the “Old Mill” properties off of Stone Street.
The Town Attorney was prepared to present and review with the council a draft of a proposed option to purchase the “Old Mills Property” located on Stone Street. However, due to the holding company of the property owners having issues regarding their state filings for LLCs, the option to purchase documentation is not ready to be reviewed by Council at this point in time.
8:10 pm
The Town Council discussed and considered for approval a request from Chief Harrison concerning the Town allowing the transfer of accumulated sick time for Officer Brad Gregory.
Manager Earp presented the Council with a request from Chief Harrison concerning the transfer of sick time for Officer Brad Gregory. The Chief has requested that the Council allow the transfer of 517.50 hours of sick time Officer Gregory earned while working for the Caswell County Local Government. 
Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the transfer of 517.50 hours of sick time for Officer Gregory. Motion carried 5-0.

8:12 pm

The Council discussed and considered for approval the Town’s 7 year Capital Improvement Plan and the Sewer Capital Improvement Plan.
Manager Earp presented Council with a 7 year capital improvement plan prepared by department heads and staff. This plan is a “living document” and can change year to year as it is updated. The purpose of this document is to provide Council with information regarding the future needs of each department. This document is used as a guide in budgeting and in strategic planning for the Town and is also used as a guide when staff is searching for grant opportunities to fund Town needs. 
Manager Earp also presented Council with a Sewer Capital Improvement Plan for the Town. This document, in a slightly different form, is needed to comply with the Town’s sewer collection system permit. The actual information included in the Sewer CIP is exactly the same as the information for that department in the Town’s overall 7 year CIP.

Following brief discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the Town of Haw River 7 Year Capital Improvement Plan. Motion carried 5-0. Councilmember Allen then made a motion to approve the Town of Haw River Sewer Capital Improvement Plan. Motion carried 5-0.
8:16 pm

The Council considered a request from Fire Chief Joseph regarding the donation of the recently retired SCBA gear to the Alamance County Rescue Squad.
Manager Earp presented the Council with a request from Chief Joseph to approve the donation of the retired SCBA gear to the Alamance County Rescue Squad. The SCBA gear will be repurposed and provide the squad with a needed and usable asset. 
Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the donation of the retired SCBA gear to the Alamance County Rescue Squad with the agreement that the Town is released from all liability related to this retired gear. Motion carried 5-0.
8:18 pm
The Town Council received an update regarding the Animal Shelter project. 
The County Manager and Burlington City Manager held a second meeting with the managers from each municipality on Monday May 9, 2016 to discuss additional financing terms and options concerning the proposed new animal shelter facility. The County Manager and the Burlington City Manager have asked that the Council consider a plan to rework the MOU for animal services operating cost and an MOU on capital construction cost. The MOU’s would change the current formula for cost sharing to a new formula that would provide a cost sharing plan that mirrors the sales tax distribution plan. This would mean that the county would pick up a larger amount of the cost. They also stated that the facility would be designed more basic allowing for the cost of construction to be lower. The effect of these proposed changes would allow operation cost share for the Town of Haw River to greatly be reduced. It would also allow for the Town to participate in construction of a new facility without obligating any additional funds. The County and Burlington are also working on obtaining additional private funding in order to reduce municipal burdens. 
Another meeting with representatives from ALL municipalities will be held to continue to work towards an agreeable funding method. Council will not be agreeing to anything until updated MOUs are presented for approval.

8:24 pm

The Town Council reviewed and considered for approval updated Public Records Retention Schedules. 

Manager Earp presented the Council with an updated retention schedule from the State Archive of North Carolina along with two amendments. The Town is not required to adopt these schedules, but they are recommended and the Town is currently going through a records cleanout process. Adopting the most recent schedule is advisable to ensure all documents are disposed of or retained as recommended by the state.

Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the Local Government Retention Schedule dated 9/10/12 and the subsequent amendments dated 8/29/13 and 1/5/15. Motion carried 5-0.

8:26 pm
Manager’s Update
· Financial Update
· Staff is working to close out the 15-16 budget year.

· Fire Department turnout gear has arrived and is being distributed.

· The Main Street Sidewalk project construction has begun.

Announcements

· Councilmember Allen thanked all the groups and volunteers for their help with the recent Community Pride Car Show held on June 4, 2016.

· Councilmember Lineberry thanked Manager Earp for his continued work on more detailed animal shelter reports. 
· Councilmember Lineberry and Councilmember Allen inquired as to the reason the Fire Chief’s pickup truck has not been striped and relayed that they have both received multiple inquiries from citizens regarding this issue.
8:31 pm
Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor


Melanie R. Eveker, Clerk




